
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, September 19, 2022
APPROVED
SB Members Present: John F. Reilly, Chair; Rebecca H. Pine, Vice Chair; Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk; Alison S. Manugian, Member; Peter S. Cunningham, Member
Finance Committee Members Present: Bud Robertson, Chair; Colby Doody, Gary Green, David Manugian, Scott Whitefield, and Michael Sulprizio
Capital Planning Advisory Committee: David Manugian, Chair; Michael O’Rourke, Vice chair; John Croteau; and Michael Sulprizio, Clerk
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager
Mr. John Reilly called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM. 

The Select Board met in Joint Session with the Finance Committee and Capital Planning Advisory Committee, to set priorities for Fiscal Year 2024 with the Town Managers proposed Capital Budget.
David Manugian, from the Capital Planning Advisory Committee, called meeting to order at 6:00PM.
Bud Robertson, from the Finance Committee, called meeting to order at 6:00PM.
In Joint Session with the Finance Committee and Capital Planning Advisory Committee- 

Mr. Manugian introduced the Members of the Capital Planning Advisory Committee. He explained the reason for this meeting was to briefly go over their charge and focus on the proposed Capital Spending Planning. The Capital Planning Committee has two objectives: 1. For a long-range Capital Plan for the buildings in Groton. 2. To work diligently with the Town Manager on an annual basis for recommendations on the Capital Program. The first charge is still moving forward and they are collecting information and getting up to speed on the Planning process, in hopes to present something by the end of the Fiscal year. Secondly, they want to discuss the different priorities for the upcoming FY24.
Mr. Haddad said the preliminary plan is in the packet, he took last year’s plan and updated it for FY24. The Capital Plan included the listing of projects by funding source. The General Fund lists the IT Infrastructure /Computer Purchase. The Bond/Grants Fund lists Prescott School for a placeholder (The Prescott elevator will need an electrical upgrade and HVAC system). The Fire Department will have the replacement of Engine 7 in FY26.  Free Cash lists the Master Plan Update, Complete Streets Program and the Driving Range Improvements.
 So far, the total capital request is 2.4 million dollars from last year. This will go out to the department’s heads in the next couple of weeks, so there may be some adjustments. Mr. Haddad would like the Capital Planning Committee to meet again before it is finalized. The Finance Committee and the Select Board will meet in October to give Mr. Haddad budget guidance on the operating budget. The purpose is to have the Capital Plan together before the Operating Budget. 
Looking ahead briefly at the listing of projects and cost for 2025, the Fire Department has a plan for the SCBA Replacement which is $500,000. The Fire Department has applied for a grant for the SCBA replacement, is it listed as a place holder. If we receive the Grant, we remove it, Mr. Haddad said. This would bring the total cost for 2025 down significantly. The Capital Plan lists everything the town would like to do. Any grant that is received, it is removed from the plan. 
Ms. Manugian said she is not quite sure if everyone from the community would know if there is something missing from the plan, so they (the Select Board) are looking for guidance from the Finance and Capital Planning Committee. Ms. Pine said we need to set priorities, hoping the Committees will help to give the Select Board guidance. 

Mr. Haddad said there are a lot of new buildings in town, they are in good shape. Over the next five years the Police Station, their sprinkler system, and Prescott will need attention. 
Mr. Haddad explained he sent out an email earlier today stating we are applying for a State Grant for $250,000 to make a handicapped accessible elevator at Prescott. The cost estimate of the elevator is approximately $450,000 to $500,000. The Community Preservation Committee out of cycle application will need to be applied for to supplement the State Grant. This will need to be on the Warrant but removed if the CPC doesn’t support it. During the Public Hearing, Mr. Haddad said he would like the Select Board to open the Warrant and add that Article. The grant deadline is September 30, 2022. If they receive the grant, they would need to spend the money by June 30th. Therefore, the project will need to be constructed and finished by June 30th, this is the reason for applying for a CPC out of cycle application. They will need the full amount to complete the project. If they do not get the State Grant, they will hold off a year and the CPC will decide what to do with the project. Mr. Manugian said the Capital Planning Committee had a site visit at Prescott. He stated they had some thoughts, including about the elevator. He would like public input prior to Town Meeting. Ms. Pine said she attended a meeting with the architect in Prescott. She thought the location of the elevator was very well thought out and thinks it would be a good idea to get more public input before Town Meeting. Mr. Greg Yanchenko, the architect, is finalizing the drawings, it is more cost efficient to keep it within the envelope of the building.
The Finance Committee explained three things they would like to do as a committee; avoid surprises, look at some of the big items and plan them appropriately. They would like to look at some of the things they do on a regular basis (IE: replacing cruisers etc.). Mr. Haddad said he will schedule a meeting with the department heads to review the preliminary discussion. The Members would like to invite the Park Commission to get an assessment of the conditions and needs of the parks with the Capital Planning Committee and Department Heads.
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REVIEW AGENDA FOR THE PUBLIC
Mr. Reilly reviewed the agenda.
Mr. Cunningham announced this Friday, September 23, 2022, there will be a Covid Clinic at The Center. Please call The Center to set up an appointment if anyone is interested, the Pfizer vaccine will be available there. Also, this Saturday, September 24, 22 at 12 pm will be the Dedication Ceremony for phase 2 of the Squannacook River Rail Trail in Townsend.

Ms. Pine said this Saturday, September 24th is Groton Fest. This past Saturday there was a Ceremony held at the Old Groton Meetinghouse, celebrating the listing on the National Historic Register of Historic Places. She would like to thank everyone who worked on that.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD

There were no Public Comments.
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Haddad read a letter into the record from Police Chief Luth.

1. Mr. Haddad said that he had made the following appointments and respectfully requested that the Select Board consider ratifying them, effective immediately:


Patrick Timmins – Sergeant for the Groton police Department 

Mr. Cunningham 
made the motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Patrick Timmins as requested, effective immediately. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye

Shayla Watson- Communications Officer
 Ms. Pine made a motion to ratify the Town Manager’s appointment of Shayla Watson as requested, effective immediately. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye
2. Update on the Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the End of the Year

Mr. Haddad would like to update the meeting schedule that will take the Board through the end of the year. They will meet:

Monday, October 3, 2022

Issue Warrant for 2022 Fall Town Meeting


Monday, October 17, 2022 
Fall Town Meeting Prep


Saturday, October 22, 2022 
Fall Town Meeting


Monday, October 24, 2022 
Meet with FinCom to Establish FY 2024 Budget Guidance


Monday, November 7, 2022 
Meet Remotely (due to the room being unavailable because of the Election) 

Monday, November 14, 2022 
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, November 21, 2022 
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, December 5, 2022 
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, December 12, 2022 
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, December 19, 2022 
Regularly Scheduled Meeting


Monday, January 9, 2022 

Regularly Scheduled Meeting

SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
None

Former Nod Road Landfill Update

Luke Fabbri was present, from Geological Field Services, Inc. with a Power Point Presentation on the Nod Road Landfill. Luke is a Licensed Site Professional under the Massachusetts Contingency Plan. Mr. Fabbri said they currently do the Cow Pond landfill, they were asked to do a Preliminary Site Assessment, which included a Comprehensive Site Assessment scope of work for the Nod Road Landfill. Mr. Fabbri was there to present what they found for information and present a history of the site. Some facts about Nod Road: a it predates solid waste and site assignment regulations, it received residential solid waste dropped off by residents, ordered to be closed by MADPH in 1974, stopped receiving solid wasted in 1975 and is currently listed as inactive with incomplete closure by MADEP which is typical of pre-1987 closures. The landfill operated from 1930’s to 1976. In April, there was a site inspection that was done. The landfill was found to be vegetated with heavy ground cover, small trees and there was no evidence of erosion observed or iron oxide. There is lack of oxygen in landfills. Wetlands were filled on the eastern side along Nod Road. The landfill was closed in 1976 prior to the current regulations so it is listed by MADEP as an inactive land fill with an incomplete closure. Mr. Fabbri recommended ways to maintain the current use: Prohibit digging or disturbing the cap, prohibit motorized vehicle and prohibit access to the water from the landfill. He suggested to conduct an annual inspection to ensure cap integrity. DEP is not interested in this landfill unless its disturbed.
7:30 PM Public Hearing- In Joint Session with the Finance Committee- Review the Articles Contained in the 2022 Fall Town meeting Warrant

Mr. Haddad wanted to pause the Nod Road discussion to vote to open the 7:30PM Fall Town Meeting Warrant Public Hearing and to conclude at the end of the Nod Road Discussion.

Mr. Cunningham made a motion to open the public hearing. Ms. Pine seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye.

Former Nod Road Landfill Update

Public Comments/Questions

A resident, who lives across from the dump, stated when she moved into her home, there was an assessment of the soil and it was fine. She said they have not maintained the cap at all. She would like the town to maintain this and is asking what the Town will do. To prevent trees from growing, it can be mowed annually, post it’s a landfill and it should be posted there are no vehicles up there and inspected annually. Abutter, Adam Bernett, was present and wanted to point out there is along of garbage and debris on the western side of Nod Brook. He said there is evidence of trees that have fallen. Bob Hill lives at 51 Nod Road wanted to say it is a beautiful natural habitat with lots of nature.

The Nod Road Landfill Update/discussion will continue on a future agenda when more time can be allotted. There were many members of the public in attendance that were passionate about the topic.
7:30 PM Public Hearing- In Joint Session with the Finance Committee- Review the Articles Contained in the 2022 Fall Town meeting Warrant

Mr. Haddad asked the Board to reopen to public hearing. 
Ms. Pine made a motion to reopen the public hearing. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll Call; Pine, aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye-; Cunningham-1ye; Reilly-aye
Mr. Haddad wanted to go through the warrant articles and help answer any questions. In a memorandum to the Select board and Finance Committee, Mr. Haddad provided the information and recommendations for the various Articles that will be requesting funding in the 2022 Fall Town Meeting Warrant. The memorandum listed the balances in the Town’s various Reserve Accounts. He read them off as follows:

Stabilization Fund:

$2,077,113


Capital Stabilization Fund:

$     94,735


GDRSD: Capital Stabilization Fund:
$       3,234


Unexpended Tax Capacity:

$     53,775


Anticipated Free Cash: 

$2,098,384

Article 1: Prior Year Bills – At this time there are no unpaid bill.

Select Board Members are in support of this.
Article 2: Amend the Fiscal Year 2023 Town Operating Budget-

Three changes Mr. Haddad would like to make to the Operating Budget. The adjustments are as follows:

1.Town Clerks Salaries- $9,021 will need to be added to the Salary line item. The funding will come from Free Cash.


2. Town Clerk Wages- Based on additional hours and stipend from the transition of Michael Bouchard to Dawn Dunbar, Nancy Pierce was appointed Temporary Town Clerk during the transition from Michael Bouchard to Dawn Dunbar. Ms. Pierce received a weekly stipend. $2,452 will need to be added to the Wage Line Item and this funding would come from Free Cash.

3. Fire Department Wages- The Fire Dept. is requesting an additional $169,184 in wages to cover overtime costs. $100,000 out of Ambulance Receipts and $70,000 to come out of Free Cash.

4. The Building Commissioner opted out of the town’s health insurance program. Mr. Garside and is obligated to $5,600 based off of collective bargaining. This would come out of the Unexpended Tax Capacity because it is reoccurring cost.

Select Board Members are in support of this.
      Article 3: Amend the Fiscal Year 2023 Stormwater Enterprise Budget-
The Enterprise Fund Intergovernmental Cost and the Union Agreement Cost will need to be adjusted by $24,100. This additional amount will come from the Stormwater Fee set aside by the Select Board earlier this summer.

Select Board Members are in support of this.
Article 4: Transfer Money into the Capital Stabilization Fund-

A transfer of $605,000 from Free Cash to add to this fund is recommended by Mr. Haddad. This fund should have a balance of five percent of our Operating Budget.  

Select Board Members are in support of this unanimously.
Article 5: Transfer Money into the Stabilization Fund-

A transfer of $246,393 from Free Cash to add to this fund is recommended by Mr. Haddad. The Stabilization Fund should have a balance of five percent of our Operating Budget.

Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
Article 6: Transfer Money into the GDRSD Capital Stabilization Fund 

A transfer of $250,000 Free Cash to be added to this fund is recommended by Mr. Haddad.

Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
Article 7: Debt Service for Middle School Track

The anticipated debt service for Fiscal Year 2023 is $8,835. Funding for this article will come from the Unallocated Reserve for the Community Preservation Fund.

Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
Article 8: Additional Funding for the Master Plan

This article is to seek additional $50,000 from Free Cash. This intent is to have all the money upfront and will be able to provide the Planning Board with the opportunity to solicit bids and enter one contract that is fully funded. 

Select Board Members are in support unanimously.

Mr. Haddad would like to recommend the first 8 articles to be part of the consent agenda, as one vote, and would like to know by October 3.  The Finance Committee and Select Board will need to be in unanimous support of the agreement.
       Article 9: Whitney Pond Well Site Construction


The Board of Water Commissioners is asking to increase the appropriation by $150,000 for the Whitney Pond Well site construction. These funds will be raised by water rates and fees.  


Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
Article 10: Electronic Voting at Town Meeting


The Electronic Voting Study Committee was in attendance with a power point presentation to show how electronic voting works. The Members said the electronic vote will give you accuracy in numbers, which also gives confidence in the accuracy to the voters. Electronic voting will only be used at Town Meeting. The security of the device has raised concern, the voting computer is not connected to wi-fi or internet and we could easily convert back to hand votes if needed. They had researched and found over 70 Massachusetts Towns for town meetings, State legislature and various federal agencies. The cost would be a one-time purchase of under $25,000 for 600 voters and will covers tech support for ten years. There are funding options, example ARPA funding. As you check in you will receive a clicker instead of card, the moderator will implement how the clicker operates.

Mr. Haddad recommends to take the $25,000 out of Free Cash.

.
Ms. Manugian and Ms. Pine are in support. Mr. Pisani, Mr. Cunningham and Mr. Reilly deferred their recommendation until Town Meeting.
Article 11: Funding to Remove Building-159 West Main Street

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, to remove the building at 159 West Main Street. It is anticipated the removal to cost $30,000 and the funding to come from Free Cash.

Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
Article 12: Prescott Elevator 


At the Spring Town Meeting appropriated $80,000 to do a study to put an elevator in the Prescott School. The town be applying for a Grant from the Mass Office on Disabilities for $250,000 towards an elevator. The cost of the elevator installation is approximately $450,000.  A supplemental appropriation will be needed. Mr. Haddad is asking the CPC to approve an out of cycle application. In the CPC does, Mr. Haddad would like to put an Article on the Warrant. 

Mr. Haddad asked Select Board to reopen the Warrant and to add Article 12 to the Warrant, then to close the Warrant. 


Ms. Pine makes a motion to open the Warrant. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye. Mr. Reilly closed the Warrant.
 
Mr. Haddad asked the Select Board to add the article for the Supplemental Appropriation through a CPC out of cycle application. This will be Article 12 and move the other Articles down. 

Ms. Pine makes a motion to add Article 12, Supplemental Appropriation through a CPC out of Cycle Application. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Ms. Manugian would like to add language: should said grant not be received, money will be reverted to the CPA. Roll call vote: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye. Mr. Reilly Closes the Warrant.

Mr. Haddad asked the Board to close the warrant. 

Ms. Pine makes a motion to close the warrant. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye. Mr. Reilly Closes the Warrant.

       Article 13: Amend Chapter 105- “Alcoholic Beverages”

This Article is to see if the Town will vote to amend Chapter 105.
 
Ms. Pine would like Mr. Haddad to inquire with Town Counsel about adding onto the last sentence of Chapter 105-1 (d). Ms. Pine suggested adding; from time to time or a more specific time period.

Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
Article 14: Amend Chapter 196- “Signs”

This Article is to see if the Town will vote to amend Section 196-5(J) of the Town of Groton Bylaws. 


Select Board Members are in support unanimously.
       Article 15: Citizens Petition- Rezone 797 Boston Road

This would rezone the property to Neighborhood Business (NB) zone to allow for the development of an indoor pickleball facility. The proposed facility would require a Special Permit by the ZBA.

Members deferred their recommendation until Town Meeting. 

       Article 16: Citizens Petition- Extend Center Sewer District: 

Mr. Don Black was in attendance asking to extend the Center Sewer District by 1125 feet to 91 Chicopee Row This would be for a single-family home. Other houses would not be allowed to tie into it. 

The Select Board is asking for clarification on whether other houses, by right, would be allowed to tie into the Sewer prior to Town Meeting. 
    
Mr. Haddad is going to ask Town Counsel and the moderator about the final three Articles, Citizens Petition. They are not written in Article form; Mr. Haddad will have to check with Town Counsel. 

4 Members deferred their recommendation until Town Meeting. Ms. Manugian Opposed.
Article 17: Citizens Petition-Reduce the Tax Rate
 
Petitioner was not present and is not a legal article. 

Members were opposed as it cannot be approved as written.
Article 18: Citizens Petition: Affordable Housing: 

This Article needs to be written as a zoning amendment and require a public hearing by the Planning Board but has not.

Members were opposed as it cannot be approved as written.
Article 19: Citizens Petition: Side by Side Comparison


Mr. Haddad gave a side-by-side comparison that evening


Members were opposed as it cannot be approved as written.


Mr. Haddad asked the Board to close the public hearing on the Warrant.  

Ms. Pine made a motion to close the warrant. Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye. Mr. Reilly Closed the public Hearing. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Cunningham and Ms. Pine saw Senator Kennedy at the First Parish Church Ceremony. Mr. Cunningham said potential ARPA funding for the school is under consideration. He said other districts are in the same situation.
MINUTES        
Ms. Pine made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting on Sept 6, 2022. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine, aye; Manugian-aye; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye
The meeting was adjourned at. 9:27
Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk


respectfully submitted: Kara Cruikshank, 









Executive Assistant to the Town Manager
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